NWTN AGM MINUTES								

Friday 5th April 2024


The Chair, Laurence Bisot, welcomed everyone to the meeting – in person and online – and to the AGM venue, the Alliance Française in Manchester. She looked forward to an enjoyable evening at the Annual Dinner. 

	1 AGM attendance
	Present (in person): Laurence Bisot, Mike Hanson, Janice Crossfield, Helen Jones, 
Katell Sevellec, Rebecca Power, Isobel Cumbers, Kerry Gilchrist, Nicole van den Wittenboer, 
Laurence Auffret, Katy Roberts

Present (online): Kate Lo, Rosemary Rodwell, Tim Parker, Farouk Tazerouti, Sylvie Jefferson, 
Anna Strowe

Apologies: Marta Cisa (Social Media Officer), Angelines Guerrero (future Social Media Officer), Jenny Taylor, Kasia Beresford, Nina Hasinski, Sue Kenwell, Helen McFarlane


	2 Minutes of last year’s 
AGM 
	The minutes of last year’s AGM (2023) were approved.

	3 Chair’s report  

	Laurence uploaded last year’s AGM minutes to the NWTN resources page so that members could read them before this year’s AGM. 

This is the second year in a row that the AGM has taken place at the Alliance Française in Manchester, also on a Friday, as it provides a very pleasant environment.  

After the AGM, some members will attend the NWTN Annual Dinner at Brown’s Brasserie, the same location as last year.  

In June 2024, Laurence will have been in post as the NWTN Chair for four years. 

Laurence reflected on recent challenges, including Covid and rising inflation, while acknowledging that AI and economic uncertainty pose an ongoing threat to the profession. 

She reiterated the importance of the NWTN network for both interpreters and translators, providing training opportunities, meetings, and mutual support.

Kate Lo (Events Team Lead) will provide details of last year’s events in her report. 

NWTN activities include eight working lunches, ten coworking days (seven of which were with the Northern Affinity), three Social Saturdays, two Bookchat events, one walk, one picnic, one Annual Dinner, and one training day. Some members attended the One Day in Manchester event. 

The hybrid combination of online and face-to-face events is a strength of the NWTN. The local nature of the network provides more opportunities to meet in person. This is especially important post-Covid.    

The NWTN’s main event last year, “Stronger Together”, was attended by 25 translators and interpreters and explored four key concepts, namely collaboration, revision, accountability and mentoring. Feedback from the event was positive, and a follow-up event is planned for next autumn. Laurence encouraged members to read Laurence Auffret’s excellent article on the website.  

The results of the attendees’ survey are available on the Events resources page on the website. Laurence said she planned to use the ideas and suggestions put forward by members. The survey highlighted aspects that could be implemented as well as those which already worked well.

New and existing members were encouraged to attend NWTN events in greater numbers and enjoy being part of a friendly and helpful network. 

[bookmark: _Int_fk3ubKU8]Membership numbers have remained similar to those of last year. Laurence welcomed local linguists and encouraged them to take the first step by joining the NWTN. She emphasised the importance of communication with translators and interpreters within the wider NW region.  

Communication is an important feature of the Committee’s work. Every event is advertised on the NWTN website, across social media platforms and details sent to members by email. 

The Chair thanked Marta Cisa, the current Instagram curator, as well as the previous postholders, Dot Roberts and Chloe Stout, and former Communication Lead, Kat Slater, for ensuring effective advertising and working “wonders” to enhance the network’s online presence. 

After this year’s AGM, Marta will relinquish her position as Communication Lead. Angelines Guerrero will step into the role and focus in the first instance on social media. Angelines will meet Kate and Marta to discuss the requirements of the role as soon as possible.

The Chair urged more members to volunteer their time to help organise events, develop the network, and suggest new ideas. She emphasised that she and Kate could not continue to plan, publicise and deliver both CPD and network events by themselves, as this is too time-consuming.

There will be two Minutes Secretaries, one for the AGM and one for events meetings. It is possible that more than one volunteer will work in Communications to share the load between members. 

Benefits for members include the Northern Affinity discount for coworking days and significantly subsidised NWTN events. 

Support networks: the “Stronger Together” event demonstrated the variety of ways in which members support each other as freelancers. Coworking events provide the opportunity of meeting like-minded members in person while also sharing tips and advice. 

The NWTN directory is useful, although not limited to attracting potential clients. It can be used to arrange meetings with other linguists, pass on work to each other and collaborate. 

Laurence suggested that, when exchanging ideas and information on the various NWTN forums, members could also be notified and receive an email containing a link to the content.    

Laurence reminded members to contact her if they wished to arrange a meeting with other members and use the Zoom Pro account. 

The Chair read out her report and thanked Committee members past and present for their contributions. The Chair’s full report will be available on the NWTN website. 


	4 Treasurer’s report 
2023-2024 

	The NWTN Treasurer, Rebecca Power, presented the NWTN Income and Expenditure Account and Treasurer’s Report for 2023 - 2024.

Rebecca described the financial position of the NWTN’s reserve (savings) account as “healthy”, as it had accumulated a small amount of interest. The amount in the current account has also increased.  
 
She has not yet received receipts for expenses incurred from the Generative AI Social Saturday event on 9th March 2024. The estimated cost is £277.00, slightly reducing the net balance.

As previously, the NWTN’s income is mostly members’ subscriptions. After deducting the cost of room hire and expenses, events do not usually make a profit. 

Rebecca was pleased that the NWTN’s expenditure also includes grants for attending the ITI Conference, demonstrating further support for some members. 

The Treasurer noted that only three members had claimed their CPD refund of £25.00. This membership benefit not only applies to NWTN events, but also to those hosted by the CIOL and ITI. 

Eventbrite’s terms now include a payment of £7.99 for events with more than 25 attendees, either deducted from the ticket sales or as an upfront payment for free events. 

The Chair, who is also a member of the Events team, can use the second NWTN debit card when payment is required. 

There is a shortfall of £22.20 from the bank total. Rebecca will continue to examine the discrepancy and approach the bank. 

Laurence noted that fewer events venues had been booked this year, including the International Anthony Burgess Foundation and the Gladstone Room at the House of Books & Friends, which helped to keep costs down. 

Kate suggested that this year’s figures do not yet reflect the cost of venue hire for the 35th Anniversary Dinner or the House of Books & Friends.  

Laurence pointed out that speakers’ fees are not indicated on the balance sheet. Committee members who spoke at the “Stronger Together” event, including Katell, Laurence and others, have not requested payment. To date, speakers at the Generative AI Social Saturday event have not asked for payment. Laurence added that an event is being planned which will require the speaker to be paid. 

The Treasurer added that the NWTN is operating within budget and had not had to access its savings account this year. 

Mike asked why the NWTN pays approximately £2,000.00 a year in refunds. Rebecca explained that event organisers would often pay for room hire themselves and be refunded by the Treasurer. This practice might continue for some events, but future refunds will appear under a different heading in Excel.   

The Treasurer said she would like the income to be used to help members. However, by transferring the account to a different bank, the balance could earn higher interest. 


	5 Membership Secretary’s report
	Helen Jones read out her Membership report. The transcript of the full report will be available on the website. 

At last year’s AGM, there were 97 members in total, including 73 full members, four Associate members and nine student members. 

The NWTN launched its membership renewal campaign in October 2023. Subscription fees remained unchanged, and three reminders were sent. Subsequently, 79 full members, one Associate and 12 students renewed. This year, eight new full members, three new associate members and five new student members have joined. Helen confirmed that NWTN membership figures currently stand at 103, which is encouraging, especially in view of the difficult financial climate.

Helen received a more detailed response from those members who were leaving the NWTN, citing reasons such as retirement, moving to a different area, or leaving the language industry due to loss of income. Nonetheless, numbers remain buoyant, which may be due to the events subsidy for full members.

Helen referred to one of her development aims for this year, including the mentorship programme and buddy scheme. These were a highlight of the “Stronger Together” event. Mentors and mentees are encouraged to form their own partnership. There is a dedicated area on the Forum for creating a revision or accountability club, providing an additional benefit to members. 

Further development aims include encouraging members, including students, to convey what they would like from their membership. 

Helen would like to improve contact with members, ensuring that their mailing list details are current. She suggested sending reminders about renewals across the social media channels. 

Laurence asked about the success of the GoCardless payment option for membership. Helen replied that approximately half of all members paid using this option. The figures are encouraging, as they suggest that members plan to stay for the foreseeable future.


	6 Events Team
Lead’s report and
events 
planned for
next year 

	Kate read out her Events Team Lead’s report. The transcript of the full report will be available on the website. 

It has been an eventful year for the NWTN and for Kate personally, due to additional external pressures. She thanked the Events Team and other Committee members for their support in helping her to organise events. 

Kate said that this may be her last year as Events Team Lead. She urged members to volunteer their time and skills to help maintain the network’s activities, introduce new event ideas, and ensure a seamless transfer for the next Events Team Lead. 

Regular events include the monthly Working Lunch sessions hosted by Laurence. These discussions are organic, exploring issues and concerns. Members are also able to share tips and advice. Being online, this event is accessible to members who would otherwise have to travel to Manchester or Warrington. 
 
Kate stated that marketing NWTN events on the website and across the social media platforms is very time-consuming. She reviews events to determine whether they are worthwhile for members.

Coworking: the regular coworking space at what was previously Zifferblatt’s is no longer available. The International Anthony Burgess Foundation in Manchester is ideal for larger events, and there is a café. 

Kate said that the challenge had been with hybrid events which required the use of headsets and speakers. Members’ reviews of events have been very positive. 

[bookmark: _Int_11kS4b1g]Regular coworking venues include the Outset in Warrington, ideally placed for members who live in Liverpool and Cheshire, as well as various Northern Affinity locations and Clockwise in Manchester. The Albert Dock venue in Liverpool also offered excellent local dining options. Arrive in Salford Quays is the cheapest option due to the network’s Northern Affinity affiliation. A full day’s coworking session costs approximately £6.00 and car parking is free.

Kate said that the most popular coworking session was the Epiphany session with la Galette des Rois, providing members with the opportunity to enjoy a slice of cake. 
 
She added that coworking sessions would continue with the Northern Affinity, as they had established good connections with local businesses and become a sales force for recommending the NWTN’s translation and interpreting services. 

Kate uses WhatsApp to remind members of forthcoming NWTN events. She invited members to join the WhatsApp group where they could also organise ad hoc sessions or post a message if they required transport to an event, for example. The QR code is available on the website under Members’ Resources. 

[bookmark: _Int_BVSjQvGI]Kate encouraged members to attend the Bookchat events which are hosted by Laurence and Janice. These are regularly attended by some members. There is also a Bookchat WhatsApp group and, unlike other book clubs, there is no specific theme to discuss or book to read in advance. 

Single events in 2023 include a visit to the RHS Garden at Bridgewater which also included a private guided tour and learning about sustainability.     

The all-weather joint YTI and NWTN summer walk in Arnside was led by Mike, most participants remaining after the walk to enjoy fish and chips. Members described the event as most enjoyable and a good opportunity for having companionable discussions with other network members. 

The next joint YTI and NWTN walk is already proving popular. Laurence confirmed that 14 NWTN and ten YTI members have registered. There is the option of a harder or easier walk. 

The ITI held the “One Day in Manchester” event. A pre-conference meal was arranged for the previous evening which enabled members to welcome other participants from further afield.   

Kate confirmed that the NWTN’s “Stronger Together” event was the biggest one-day event of the year, promoting collaboration between members. Katell invited attendees to take part in a Post-it note exercise and solve problems posted by members. 

Laurence Auffret thanked Kate and Laurence for their excellent organisation. Kate thanked Laurence Auffret for her excellent event report. A follow-up event is being planned for the autumn which is based on members’ feedback, ideas and suggestions. 

Kate encouraged members to respond to post-event surveys and provide feedback so that events are in response to members’ requests and wishes.

The Festive social event was held in one of the more recent spaces, the House of Books & Friends in Manchester. Attendees participated in games and brought their own baking to share. Whilst the venue is suitable for social events, Kate said that it is unsuitable for CPD events, due to noise levels and interruptions during the bookshop’s business hours. 

The Social Saturday Generative AI event was well attended. Its impact on the future of translation and interpreting remains ambiguous. Angela Sigee travelled from Germany to give her presentation. It was a good opportunity to catch up with other members during the break, and some members continued the discussion over dinner.

SEO training: Kate encouraged members to complete the Google Form survey, requesting training either for promoting SEO for an individual website or offering SEO translation as an additional service. Training will be provided by Teresa Sousa and the session recorded. The link to the survey is in the Update and the Events page and can be shared on social media channels. 

Suggested events: Kate asked members to let the organisers know which events they would be interested in attending, such as Laurence’s presentation on wildlife translation, which was previously delivered in August 2022 for the ITI. Suggestions include an online workshop on biodiversity, a website creation clinic, literary translation, technical translation and a drawing workshop.

Suggestions for interpreting-inspired events include RSI (Remote Simultaneous Interpretation) platforms and video-mediated interpreting in legal settings. 

Kate expressed her heartfelt thanks to all the members of the Events Team for their work and support of network events, and for supporting her throughout recent difficult times. 

Venues: Rebecca asked about locations for NWTN events. Laurence confirmed the continued use of the International Anthony Burgess Foundation. The Alliance Française is no longer available for weekend events hire. Laurence stressed the importance of accessibility by public transport. 

Whilst the YHA venue in Castlefield is also affordable, members’ feedback suggests that it can be cold. Tea and coffee facilities have also been moved further away to a central area. 

Kate stated that typical attendance figures at events range between ten and 20 members. Manchester Library was suggested as a possible venue. 

Anna suggested that Universities might be able to help with suitable space for events by opening these up to language, translation and interpreting students for a “mixed event”, and by establishing stronger connections with the NWTN. 

Kate said that the University of Manchester’s quote was very expensive. However, it might be possible to negotiate a discount. 

Katell added that University spaces are either not available at the weekend, when NWTN events typically take place, or that the room hire is more expensive. Catering at the weekend was also problematic. 
   

	7 Academic Liaison programme
report

	Katell said that, earlier this year, the ITI communicated their aim to establish stronger links between students taking language and/or translation and interpreting degrees with their local ITI network. The aim of the initiative was to increase student membership. 

She said that she is proud of the relationships that have developed over the last five years between the NWTN and local academic institutions, particularly the University of Manchester and UCLAN in Lancaster. Katell shares information about these partnerships with the ITI, and she thanked Anna Strowe and Rebecca Tipton.

Over the years, the NWTN has provided sessions for language, translation and interpreting students to inform them of the importance of a professional network. Katell spoke of her own experience of starting out as a translator with the support of the network.  

This year, the NWTN will be running a 30-minute online session for the University of Liverpool about the role of the ITI, the NWTN and AI. Katell thanked Laurence who will be leading the session, and Farouk for participating in the Q&A session.

Katell said that events such as the Generative AI Social Saturday, which was researched and presented by Angela, showcase the importance of the NWTN’s relationship with academic institutions. Panellists Michael Farrell (via Zoom), Silke Lührmann, Louise Killeen and Silvia Terribile (in person) provided a range of perspectives of AI. 

Katell looks forward to more exchanges with local universities this year and she asked members to contact her with suggestions for future collaborative tasks. She suggested a translation challenge in language pairs for mixed teams of students and network members.

[bookmark: _Int_d2oWCyVw]Farouk said he could introduce Katell to his friend and Lecturer in Translation at Heriot-Watt University. Katell said that the NWTN’s outreach covers the North West only, whilst academic input and specialisation are not limited by location. Maureen Cohen, who is Edinburgh-based, used her scientific research background to inform her presentation on translation specialisation for NWTN members. 


	8 Social media report 

	[bookmark: _Int_8IkZ1EYD]Katell read out the social media report on behalf of Marta, the Social Media Officer.

Marta’s primary objective has been to convey the value of the NWTN to its members. Her regular posting strategy has kept members informed about events and encourages their participation. 

She has been responsible for posts on X, formerly known as Twitter, LinkedIn, Facebook and Instagram since September 2023. Postings on all social media profiles occur between once and three times each week. 

The secondary aim of the active online presence and the use of hashtags has been to attract potential members to the network.  

Marta has used Vista Social to schedule and manage publications, although it does not allow data analysis for all platforms. Katell displayed the social media report (.pdf) data on screen to illustrate the statistics for social media platforms use. Her report is available on the Resources page under AGM 2024. 

Facebook: the use of Facebook has increased significantly, based on the use of metrics to measure the number of followers, posts, engagement, awareness and impressions. The strategy of posting informative and enjoyable content with simple imagery has been very effective. 

LinkedIn: performance data from March 2023 to March 2024 has been strong, showing significant growth, with the number of impressions increasing by nearly 600,000%. Most notable increases were in August, September and November 2023, and again in February 2024. Katell thanked Marta for the impressive increase. 

[bookmark: _Int_saN3mp3y]The NWTN has now attracted more online followers, including both translators and interpreters. The most popular content includes outdoor activities and social events. The strategy of tagging both people and institutions has added to their popularity. Katell thanked Mike and also commented on the amount of time Marta had spent on preparing the figures.  

X (formerly known as Twitter): there has been an increase in the number of impressions. The number of followers remains consistent, suggesting that regular posting works well and maintains member engagement. Anna added that she uses X less now for academic purposes, although there is a strong community of translators, interpreters and literary translators, including Anton Hur. Katell asked if Mastodon was a good alternative to Elon Musk’s X. Other members mentioned Bluesky as an alternative. 

Instagram: performance figures have declined over the previous three months, and it is not possible to analyse them over a longer period. Most followers are aged between 25 and 44, meaning that strategies could be adapted to target this age range in future. Most followers are active between Tuesdays and Thursdays from 3pm until after 6pm. Future posts will go live during this timeframe. 

Marta wrote that, due to personal circumstances, she would have to step down from this Committee role and submitted various recommendations. 

The current Vista Social plan cannot sustain the high output of posts across all platforms. Either upgrade to a different plan or change the number of platforms managed.
 
Marta recommended managing Facebook and Instagram through Vista Social, as Facebook is difficult to manage and the app website for Instagram does not support scheduling. Social media managers in future can schedule posts without worrying about publishing live. 

Marta does not recommend using Threads in its present form. The NWTN could open a TikTok account to convey content to younger members and make NWTN seem more exciting and welcoming, including videos of members who are talking and laughing, compared to Instagram which relies on background music for most videos. 

Marta said that two volunteers for the Social Media Officer’s role would be preferable, so that they could both share ideas with each other and attend events in person, including coworking sessions. They could discuss video content with the Events Team in advance, prepare a draft and develop this during the event. 

Marta stated that it would be necessary to read other volunteers’ reports to establish whether the frequent social media posts have helped to recruit new members and increase participation. 

Katell confirmed that being a volunteer on the committee is fun, and that members help each other. She thanked Marta and Kate, who had held the role previously. She added that any member with an interest in social media could help to support the role of the new post-holder. 

Laurence suggested that, while social media platforms are useful for advertising NWTN events, a survey would indicate how much members rely on these channels, rather than emails, to decide whether to attend. 

She added that some posts tend to be more creative than others and asked whether members preferred content to be conveyed in an informative or entertaining way. She stated that the network should discuss and redefine its communications policy and referred to the NWTN’s Style Guide to determine what may be shared beyond the scope of translation and interpreting. The Style Guide refers to both translators and interpreters and the use of netiquette. Katell commented that, if social media posts target existing and potential NWTN members, this will limit content to translation and interpreting, rather than languages, including sign language. Topics should contain a linguistic element. Laurence confirmed that this will be discussed in a future meeting. There is information on the website about interesting CPD events hosted by other organisations, including the ITI and CIOL.  


	9 The Update report

	Janice read out her report on the NWTN’s publication, the Update. The transcript of the full report will be available on the NWTN website. 

The Update has been published monthly when there have been sufficient events to write about and following Events Team meetings.

The Committee meetings and Discord platform have provided useful sources of information, as have research findings that have appeared on the ITI and CIOL websites.   

Janice thanked the Committee members for forwarding interesting items. She stated that, while promoting NWTN activities, she also endeavours to include other translation- and interpreting-related events organised by the ITI, its networks and the CIOL. Members appreciate this information.  

Janice confirmed that the Update is circulated to all members. Statistics from Mailchimp show that each issue is opened by approximately 59% of all members. She has received positive feedback about the Update at events and via X and LinkedIn, and she has been encouraged by members’ increased participation since the last AGM.

Members have informed Janice of events and opportunities offered by other organisations. Following the “Stronger Together” event, Janice has been asked by network members to publicise their activities, too, such as Revision Club meetings. 

She directed members towards translation- and interpreting-related blogs on the NWTN website, and asked members to continue sending her their ideas, suggestions and contributions for publication. 

The NWTN’s subscription to Canva has been invaluable for the creation of graphics in the Update and for posts on X and LinkedIn.  

Janice has now uploaded photos to publicise events, such as the network’s joint spring walk with the YTI. There will be an update regarding Canva in a future issue. 
 
She said that she enjoyed editing the Update and looked forward to reporting on more NWTN events. 


	10. Election and appointment of Network officers and Committee members

	Current Committee: 

▪ Chair: Laurence Bisot
▪ Vice Chair: Mike Hanson
▪ Treasurer: Rebecca Power 
▪ Events Team Lead: Kate Lo
▪ Events Team members: Laurence Bisot, Janice Crossfield, Katell Sevellec
▪ Communications Lead: vacant
▪ Social Media Officer: Marta Cisa (new Social Media Officer: Angelines Guerrero)
▪ Academic Liaison (and Outreach Officer): Katell Sevellec
▪ Update Editor: Janice Crossfield
▪ Membership Secretary: Helen Jones
▪ AGM Minutes Secretary: Helen McFarlane

Dot Roberts and Chloe Stout have stepped down from their volunteer roles as Instagram Curators. Marta will step down from her current role and become the new Minutes Secretary for the Events Team.  Angelines will take on the role of Social Media Officer and focus initially on social media. Laurence encouraged more members to volunteer. 

Those present (in person and online) approved the current and new Committee members. 


	11 Website traffic report
	In response to Mike’s previous question about website traffic, Laurence had asked the website developer to install the free version of ExactMetrics. Current figures show new visitors at 89% and returning visitors at 11% of all visitors. A better rate of returning visitors would be approximately 30%. It is unclear whether visitors view the NWTN website by accident. Most visitors are already NWTN members. 

Laurence was surprised by the Top 10 Countries data, as current members are not typically resident in the countries shown, except for Germany. She said that she occasionally receives an email or CV via the website from visitors looking for work, or a membership application generated by a bot. The developer has now added an additional layer of security to block non-genuine requests.
The Device Breakdown data are encouraging, with 62% of visitors accessing the website from a desktop, 2% from a tablet and 36% from a mobile phone, indicating that the website is mobile-friendly. Laurence added that she can also complete admin tasks on the website. 

The Top 10 Referrals data rank LinkedIn and X as the most popular platforms, both of which are public and widely accessible. 

The Top Posts/Pages data show that the Home and Login pages are the most frequently visited, followed by the events pages, such as the Generative AI Social Saturday, the Spring Walk and the Annual Dinner. Laurence was encouraged by the fact that members also view the Membership and Getting Involved pages.  

Laurence displayed the Overview Report for March 2024. Due to their status as Administrators, Committee members’ visits to the site are not included, as these would affect the figures. The free version displays the number of sessions, page views, session duration and bounce rate. The NWTN would have to pay to view additional data. 

Laurence pointed out that the network already pays subscriptions for Canva, Eventbrite and Zoom. The Zoom Pro account is used for the AGM and online events, such as the Bookchat and Working Lunch. The NWTN had already paid the subscription fee when the ITI offered its various networks access to the Zoom account. NWTN members benefit from having their own separate account and not having to compete with the high demand generated by other networks.  
 
Laurence encouraged members to use the NWTN’s Zoom account, which she also uses for her Revision Club meetings. All members of the Committee have access to the booking calendar and the meetings can be recorded. Bookings can be managed more successfully through clear communication with other members.  


	12 Straw poll of members’ thoughts

	Laurence read messages from the Chat, one of which was a positive comment about the increasing number of volunteers and the wider variety of available roles. 

Laurence said that the Events Team would contact one of the other universities in Manchester as a possible venue for NWTN events. 


	13 Any other business


	As the event closed, Laurence encouraged members to submit their questions which would be answered after the AGM.   

The Committee members’ reports will be available on the Resources page of the NWTN website. 




Laurence closed the meeting and thanked members for attending in person and online. 

Helen McFarlane
AGM Minutes Secretary
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